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Time Commenced 

 
The meeting commenced at 4.00pm. 

 
1. Attendance and Apologies 

 
Attendance 
Cr Nathan Willis Councillor  (arrived at 4.35pm) 
Cr David Wright Mayor 
Cr Phil Meehan Councillor 
Cr Stephen McCarthy Councillor 
Margaret Hains Ballina Day View Club 
Mary O’Brien Lighthouse Day Club 
David Felsch Ballina Peninsula Residents Association 
Michael Young Ballina Chamber of Commerce & Ballina Retail 

Action Group 
Stephen Wills Ballina Bears Cricket Club 
George Young Ballina Lions Club 
Lyn Davidson Ballina CWA (arrived at 4.39pm) 
Fiona Folan Ballina Environment Society 
Marilyn McIntosh Ballina Evening View Club 
 
Also in Attendance 
Martin Burt Ballina Peninsula Residents Association 
 
Council Staff in Attendance 
John Truman Group Manager Civil Services 
Joanne Cordery Secretary - Civil Services Group 
 
Apologies 
Ross Pickering Ballina & District Citizens & Ratepayers 

Association 
John Leon Ballina Rugby Union Club 
Narelle Besseling Ballina Chamber of Commerce & Ballina Retail 

Action Group 
Zoe Walsh Ballina Peninsula Residents Association 
 

2. Resignations/Changes to Memberships 
 
The information in the staff report was noted and the new Ballina Environment 
Society representative, Fiona Folan was welcomed to the Committee. 

 
3. Declarations of Interest 

 
Fiona Folan declared an interest in item xviii – letter from St Andrews Ballina 
regarding traffic calming in Bentinck Street. Fiona is employed by St Andrews 
Ballina. 
 

4. Deputations 
 
Nil 
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5. Confirmation of the Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 18 November, 2016 were 
accepted as a true and correct record.  

Mary O’Brien/David Felsch 
 
 

6. General Business 
 
Martin Burt presented a proposal to the Committee for the relocation of the 
Pimlico Hall to Empire Vale. The community at Pimlico is experiencing 
difficulties maintaining their hall. This proposal seeks to retain the building for 
the community and increase its utilisation by the relocation to Empire Vale 
where it is proposed to be a shared facility with the local school. 
 
Attached to the minutes are documents tabled at the meeting illustrating the 
considerations of the Committee for this proposal to date. 
 
Council recently invited expressions of interest for the management or future 
use of the hall and Mr Burt advised the Committee the Association have 
submitted a response to this invitation. Council’s Strategic and Community 
Facilities Group plan to report the outcomes of the EOI process to Council in 
the near future. 
 
The Committee noted the information provided and deferred any further 
discussion, if required, until the abovementioned report from Council’s officers 
is available. 
 
 

7. Business Arising from Previous Minutes  
 
Lions Park - Path 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. 
 
Request from Mayor for Letter re Ballina High School Memorabilia 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. 
 
Issue on Coast Road near Angels Beach Drive Roundabout 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. 
 
Request to remove “No Through Road” Sign in Wester Lane 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. 
 

  



Minutes of the ‘A’ Ward Committee Meeting  
Held 14 March 2017 

In the Committee Rooms, 40 Cherry Street, Ballina 
 

Ballina Shire Council   Page 3 of 11 

 
 
Pedestrian Safety – West Ballina 
 
Cr Meehan reported he had been liaising with John Truman regarding the 
options to improve pedestrian amenity and safety in West Ballina. A road 
safety audit has been retrieved from Council’s records. John has arranged for 
staff to review the audit to see if there are any outstanding actions as an initial 
assessment indicates opportunities to improve the design of the pedestrian 
refuges previously installed by Council. Outstanding works will be considered 
for funding priority under Council’s Pedestrian Access Mobility Plan which is 
currently being updated. 
 
 

8. Council Documents on Exhibition 
 
The list of previously advertised documents was noted by the Committee.  
 
 

9. Business Without Notice 
 
i) Lighthouse Day Club 

 
Mary O’Brien advised the Committee that the Lighthouse Club is going 
well. Mary also extended an invitation to the Councillors to attend their 
meetings between 10.00am and 1.00pm in the Richmond Room. 
 

ii) West End Hall 
 
George Young read the Committee a document regarding the closure 
of the West End Hall (copy attached). 
 
The document is to be referred to the Strategic and Community 
Facilities Group for response. 
 
Note – Attached for the information of the Committee is Council’s 
response prepared following the meeting. 
 

iii) Floodgate Replacement 
 
In response to a question from George Young, John Truman advised 
floodgates are installed on drainage systems when these assets are 
renewed. John also advised that Council now has a recurring program 
for floodgates and the first year of the program is a project at Burns 
Point Ferry Road. 
 

iv) Update Fripp Oval Sports 
 
Stephen Wills updated the Committee on the clubhouse 
improvements. He also discussed the proposal to Council for Public 
Reserve Management Funds for the fence for Fripp Oval. 
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John Truman advised that a report had been repaired to the Finance 
Committee for Thursday 16 March with a recommendation to Council 
to support the grant application. 
 

v) Right of Way on Cycleways 
 
Marilyn McIntosh asked who had the right of way on footpaths and 
cycleways and asked if more signage could be installed. 
 
John Truman advised that the paths are shared and therefore no-one 
has right of way. He also advised that some locations on the new 
cycleway had been identified for signage but generally it was not 
Council’s preference to install too much signage. 
 

vi) Parking/Maintenance in Fox Street 
 
Marilyn McIntosh inquired as to the parking in Fox Street near the 
aged facility. Could No Parking signs be installed at the end of the cul-
de-sac to allow ease of access for dropping of and picking up elderly 
residents. 
 
Marilyn also asked could Council repair some of the damage to the 
road. 
 
Council’s Civil Services Group will inspect and provide a response. 
 

vii) Fishery Creek Bridge 
 
A question was asked regarding the duplication of Fishery Creek 
Bridge. 
 
John Truman advised the duplication is a project proposed in Council’s 
S94 Developer Contributions Plans for Roads. 
 

viii) Vegetation Sharpes Beach Carpark – Southern End 
 
Fiona Folan advised that someone had cut back the vegetation at the 
southern end of Sharpes Beach carpark. 
 
John Truman advised that staff would investigate and provide a 
response. 
 

ix) A Frame Signage – River Street 
 
Lyn Davidson asked if the CWA could place an A Frame sign on the 
footpath in River Street outside of the CWA rooms. 
 
This request will be referred to the Development and Environmental 
Health Group for response. 
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x) Name Change South Ballina Community Association 
 
David Felsch advised the Group that the Association had changed its 
name to “Ballina Peninsula Residents Association” as this better 
represents the area of the community interested in the Association’s 
affairs. 
 

xi) Commemoration Park Gazebo 
 
David Felsch advised that the roof on the gazebo in Commemoration 
Park was rusty and needed inspection. 
 
This request will be referred to the Civil Services Group for response. 
 

xii) Ferry 
 
David Felsch expressed his appreciation for the extra staff deployed 
during the holiday season to assist loading the Ferry. David expressed 
his concerns regarding the travel speed for the Ferry and indicated his 
opinion on the recent motor failure was due to engine glazing from the 
engine operating at low capacity. David also expressed a view that the 
maintenance of the ferry would be improved if it was undertaken by a 
diesel mechanic. 
 

xiii) 848 River Drive - Road Pavement 
 
David Felsch advised he is still dissatisfied that further repairs have 
not been undertaken to address road settlement at this location. 
 

xiv) Boat Ramp Project 
 
David Felsch acknowledged the consultation provided to date 
regarding the design for the new boat ramp at Empire Vale. David 
advised the meeting of his preference for the project to include a 
pontoon as a priority to carparking. 
 
John Truman advised the tenders for the works will seek pricing on 
both the pontoon and the carpark. A decision regarding the final scope 
of works will be made once tender pricing is confirmed and assessed 
to the available budget. 
 

xv) Prawn Festival Advertising / Chamber Business Breakfast 
 

Michael Young reported funding for advertising for the Prawn festival 
from the State Government has been received. Michael also reported 
Council is making a presentation to the Chamber of Business 
Breakfast. The presentation will discuss the Marina Masterplan, 
Community Strategic Plan and the Economic Strategy. 
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xvi) Comments from Cr Wright 
 

Cr Wright reported positive observations of the Shire during the 
Christmas Holiday season with many visitors using new infrastructure 
and supporting local businesses. 

 
xvii) Cr Nathan Willis – Constituent Support 

 
Cr Willis noted he is available to meet with Committee members on 
site to review their needs. 
 

xviii) Bulky Waste Collection Service 
 

Cr Meehan advised the Committee a report, in respect to a Notice of 
Motion, regarding bulky waste collection services is included in the 
agenda for the Finance Committee meeting on Thursday 16 March 
2017. 
 

xix) Pedestrian Safety – Bentinck Street 
 

Cr Meehan noted Committee member Pip Carter has written to 
Council regarding his concerns in relation to pedestrian safety in 
Bentinck Street. A copy of the letter is attached. Council’s staff will 
provide a response to this letter. 
 
 

10. Next Meeting 
 
The next meeting is to be held at 4.00pm on Tuesday 9 May 2017. 
 
 

11. Meeting Close 
 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 5.55pm. 
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